The North West School of Public Health: training public health experts and leaders

The North West School of Public Health has 50 Specialty Registrars placed in universities, NHS Foundation Trusts, PCTs and Health Protection Units. The School is popular and produces high quality consultants each year. We have a vision to raise our profile and reputation with NHS chief executives and other prospective employers, and for the North West School to be amongst the best in the United Kingdom.
Newsletter 4: December 2010
Dear colleagues

I write this newsletter periodically to keep us all informed of the most important milestones and events in specialist public health training in the North West.  I have had very positive feedback on the usefulness of previous newsletters.  I have three audiences in mind as I write.

1. Specialty registrars who are training with the School.  You are the most important people in the School.  I hope that the newsletter complements the web pages, email communications, individual letters and face to face events where we can share guidance, training and changes in regulations.  

2. Lead trainers and educational supervisors in specialist training locations.  You should all now have letters from the Faculty Adviser, Joyce Carter, confirming your status as Educational Supervisors, and describing what are the expectations of the role.  The role will be especially important over the next year as organisations change.
3. A wider group of stakeholders and customers for the School.  In this group I include the three public health network teams, the teaching public health network, the three Deaneries that serve the North West, and Directors of Public Health.

Any one else is very welcome to read the newsletter, but I hope that the three intended groups find it particularly relevant.  
There are lots of opportunities to help in the School.  Examples are coaching for the examinations, help at mock examinations, running tutorials on curriculum topics, offering an open afternoon or induction in your work place, or running one of our leadership master classes.  If you could make a contribution, please do let Mark Smith, Anna Moloney, Hannah Chellaswamy or me know. 
With best regards to you all
Dan Seddon

Head of School

School contact details follow at the foot of the newsletter
Newsletter 4: September 2009
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1
Recruitment 2011
We have twelve vacancies for specialist training in August 2011.   For the first time, applicants will be able to apply to a particular zone (sub programme), and four vacancies will be available in each.  However, this does mean that it is not possible to apply the North West as a whole.  (If an applicant meets selection criteria but does not gain one of the four posts in their first choice sub programme, they may be offered an alternative choice through a clearing process.)

We have had two open meetings for potential recruits, both well attended, and I know that many of you have given advice to prospective applicants.  Thank you for this.

North West information is on the School web pages, and on national sites such as the Faculty of Public Health web pages.  Registration to apply was possible from 19th November, and applications accepted from December 3rd to 20th.  Applications must be made on line.
Our recruitment page is at:

http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/public-health-recruitment-2011 

The Faculty of Public health recruitment page is at:

http://www.fph.org.uk/Applications%20in%20England%20and%20Wales
2
The School web pages
We are continuing to improve and add to the School of Public Health web pages.  The easiest way to them is via “merseydeanery” in any search engine.  The full address is http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/phhome 
There is much useful and interesting content on the site.  At present there is some older content which needs updating or archiving, but it is well worth looking through.  The “documents” page is especially interesting, and it has a selection of policy or guidance pieces that are very informative.  
I am especially pleased with two guides to individual training years: 
· “Getting the best from the MPH year” 
· “Getting the best from ST2 and preparing for Part A”.  
These were the brainchild of some of our Specialty Registrars, and are most helpful.  They are intended for Educational Supervisors as well as Specialty Registrars. (When you have read them, you may have suggestions of improvement that you could send in to Asmaa.)
The guides are at:

http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/images/Documents/Forms/Specialities/PublicHealth/get_best_from_mph_year_2011.doc 
and
http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/images/Documents/Forms/Specialities/PublicHealth/best_from_ST2_and_pre_pa.doc 

ACTION POINT: We are still missing some training location guides: would lead trainers and Specialty Registrars please check that their location has a guide on the “training locations” web page at:

http://www.merseydeanery.nhs.uk/phthetrainingprogramme/phtraininglocations 
3
Support for exam preparation

The Part A exam is a significant hurdle, and not all Specialty Registrars pass first time.  We have recently reviewed the support we offer, and the performance of North West candidates over the past five sittings.  I have committed to continuing to review and publish our performance.  The five sittings performance shows that of 19 people taking the exam, 13 have now passed.  Six passed first time and a further 6 at a subsequent sitting.  Several people banked papers at their first or subsequent sitting. One of the 19 passed the Irish Part A exam. A summary of our performance compared with that of all candidates is available from my Deanery office.
Following a meeting of interested parties in September this year, the current cohort of exam candidates are actively managing their preparation, and will benefit from a mock examination run at Lancaster; Ed Jessop’s excellent course; and several work sets.  Educational Supervisors willing to help have also been identified.
ACTION POINT: If any public health consultants or academics would like to offer to help individuals or small groups with their preparation, please let Asmaa Yehia know and she can put you in touch with the right people. Your help could be in covering a specific knowledge are of the part A curriculum, or in giving coaching on answering the exam questions.

The Objective, Structured, Public Health Exam (OSPHE) continues to be practice orientated.  Overall pass rates are much higher than the Part A.  Specialty Registrars who are used to taking responsibility and decisions in their workplace do best.  
The North West OSPHE Mock examination is now well established, being run twice a year at the University of Liverpool.  Its success is a tribute to the dynamism and professionalism of our Specialty Registrars, and is only possible because of enthusiastic participation from consultants who act as examiners.  

The mock exam is a great way for educational supervisors to become familiar with the exam, so that they can better coach their own Specialty Registrars for success.

ACTION POINT: The North West is under represented amongst examiners for both Part A and for the OSPHE.  Please would you consider volunteering to the Faculty for these roles?  You can discuss it with any of the three North West Training Programme Directors or with me.

ACTION POINT: Educational Supervisors can make a great contribution to preparation by setting brief everyday public health challenges to trainees at short notice.

4
Developing leaders
I would like to particularly thank Sakthi Karunanithi, the outgoing chair of the Specialty Registrars, for establishing the concept and reality of our “Learning from Leaders” workshops.  These are designed as high value discussions with public health leaders, where a small group of Specialty Registrars can meet with someone who exemplifies public health leadership.  
The second of these workshops was delivered by Diana Forrest last month.  Diana recently retired after a highly effective ten years as Director of Public Health for Knowsley.  She told the story of her career, the lessons she had learned, and reflected with participants on their own professional journey.
Ruth Hussey will meet with Specialty Registrars in late December for a third event.

ACTION POINT: We are looking for public health leaders to offer to host future “Learning from leaders” events for small groups of Specialty Registrars in phase 2 or 3 of training.  If you could offer, or would like to nominate someone, please get in touch with May Moonan or Dan Seddon

5
Quality, performance and inspection

Mersey Deanery is responsible to the General Medical Council for the quality of our training programme.  Trainees’ surveys, Deanery visits, a School Report, and the Faculty Liaison process are all ways that quality of training is assessed.  The GMC also requires that we collate more information on the outcomes of training: exams, other milestones, and jobs, for example.  

In 2010 the School had its second Annual Assessment Visit by the Deanery.  The visit was overseen by Hannah Chellaswamy, Training programme Director Cheshire and Merseyside, and based on the Liverpool training locations.  Dr Vish Kini, Deputy Director of Post Graduate GP Education, led the visit.  There were no mandatory, and three advisory recommendations.  The recommendations are listed here, with my responses.
1. The School needs to work with the Deanery and the employers’ of Training Program Directors and Educational Supervisor’s on how both protected time and administrative support could be identified to support educational work. 
Administrative support to the school is the subject of ongoing discussion in the Deanery.  We are seeing clear progress on Ed Supervisors’ protected time for training.  Training Programme Directors will continue to encourage, and require training locations to ensure that GMC standards (including protected time) for trainers are met. 

2. The School needs to continue to work with the Deanery to identify opportunities to ensure Educational Advisers and Training Program Directors are supported in their role as educators.

I am delighted to report that the Deanery has identified specific resources for Training Trainers and developing Training Programme Directors’ skills in the year 2010/11.  There will be three Training the Trainers days before 31st March 2011.  Richard Williams at Mersey Deanery will hold details.
3 The school should consider for the next AAV the visitors being given the

opportunity to see the trainees as a group without the other senior members

of the School present. We did not however feel the trainees felt restricted to

their comments but feel this methodology is consistent with other specialities

I have discussed with my colleagues how we might implement this and other improvements to the Annual Assessment Visit next year.  The three Training Programme Directors have produced a reflective note and proposal which will address the recommendation.
6
Training the Trainer

The Deanery has invited a proposal for several Training the Trainer courses in the Spring.  We are working hard with potential providers to organise these.  Richard Williams at the Deanery will take the names of people who need training.  We encourage experienced trainers to take part as well as those new to training.
7
Transition planning

The national Training Programme Directors group is developing approaches to protect the training experience during the “transition” to a different organisational model of commissioning and public health delivery.  Our plans are that Specialty Registrars will be placed wherever there are public health teams with approved educational supervisors.  
ACTION POINT: As you consider future working arrangements, please make sure that the needs of Specialty Registrars for desk, support and supervision are taken into account.

It is clear that the job market will be more difficult for public health consultants for some time.  There are no plans in the Deanery to extend the contracts for those who have gained their CCT, beyond the usual 6 calendar months “grace period”.

8
Comings and goings and celebrations 
In August we welcomed eight new Specialty Registrars.  They are now well established in local public health teams and on the Liverpool MPH course, after a successful induction.  Thank you to those of you who were involved.  They are:

Rebecca Mason and Kemi Adeyemi in Cheshire and Merseyside.

Ian Ashworth, Charlotte Simpson and Jon Hobday in Greater Manchester 
Tamasin Knight, Brigit Chesworth and Eleanor Garnett in Cumbria and Lancashire.

Congratulations to the following who have recently completed training:
Ayo Oyinloye, Will Welfare, Imran Choudhury, and Abraham George have secured consultant posts in other regions.  Jane Mathieson has taken a consultant post in Cumbria.

We were sorry to lose Mohit Sharma to the Oxford Deanery.  He is not lost to public health: Mohit has been with us for two years, and for family reasons he has transferred his training to Oxford.

Congratulations to May Moonan on being appointed to an Academic Clinical lecturer at Liverpool University, and to Rachel Isba on being appointed as a Clinical lecturer in Medical Education at Lancaster University.  Rachel will continue her public health training alongside the part time medical education lectureship
Well done to Sakthi Karunanithi and Paula Whittaker for their leadership in developing the recent Faculty guidance on effective public health teams.
9
Other matters

Pennine Acute Trust (lead trainer Dr Sally Bradley) will shortly be an approved training location.  Sally is a Deputy Medical Director at the Trust, and has a strong training offer that is potentially available to Specialty Registrars from any part of the North West.
Foundation doctor placements in public health exist in three locations in Cheshire and Merseyside, as well as several locations across the region.  We now have experience of these posts over more than 5 years, and have examples of excellent work by Foundation doctors in public health departments.  If you would like to work with your local Acute Trust to generate an appetite for more Foundation placements, then please contact me.  A recent F2 Public Health doctor has produced an excellent guide to such placements.  It will shortly be on our “documents” web page.
The lead employer for all Specialty Registrar (and Specialist Registrar) medical contract holders is now St Helens and Knowsley Hospitals NHS Trust.  

North West Public Health Journal: this is a joint project, with the Health and Well Being Alliance, for an electronic journal to celebrate North West public health practice and research.  The journal now has a founding editor (Gary Cook from Stepping Hill Hospital) and an editorial board.  We are looking for two Specialty Registrars who, with their supervisors’ support, can each contribute a half day per week to getting to publication.  A “getting your paper published” intensive course was recently sponsored by the Alliance for the North West public health community.
10
Contacts
Head of School:
Dan Seddon
Daniel.seddon@merseydeanery.nhs.uk 07554438476 

Training Programme Directors:

	School Sub Programme ((formerly termed Zone)

	Cumbria and Lancashire
	Greater Manchester
	Cheshire and Merseyside

	Mark Smith, 

Consultant in Public Health, NHS East Lancs

Mark.smith@eastlancspct.nhs.uk
	Anna Moloney, 

Consultant in Public Health, NHS Tameside and Glossop

Ann.moloney@nhs.net 
	Hannah Chellaswamy, 

Acting Director of Public Health, NHS Sefton

Hannah.chellaswamy@sefton.nhs.uk 


School Administrator:
Asmaa Yehia 

Asmaa.yehia@merseydeanery.nhs.uk  0151 285 4716 (Wednesday to Friday)

Section Leader, Schools of GP and Public Health:
Bernie Jones 

Bernadette.jones@merseydeanery  0151 285 4468 (Monday to Friday)
Deanery Training Co-ordinator:
Richard Williams (Deanery courses for trainees and supervisors) 

Richard.williams@merseydeanery.nhs.uk 0151 285 4746

Jacqui Mannheim, Assistant Schools Administrator (Study Leave)

Jacqueline.manheim@merseydeanery.nhs.uk 0151 285 4796 (Tuesday to Thursday)
November 2010  North West School of Public Health newsletter
Page 3 of 8

